

NATO's Financing Gap

Why NATO Should Create Its Own Bank

By Max Bergmann and Siena Cicarelli January 2021

- Contents 1 Introduction and summary
 - 5 Finance and defense: A critical link
 - 8 What would a bank do? Addressing NATO's capabilities gaps
 - 12 Gaps in existing methods of defense financing
 - 19 Dual-use infrastructure investment in Europe
 - 22 Recommendations
 - 28 Conclusion
 - 28 About the authors
 - 29 Endnotes

Introduction and summary

Since its inception more than 70 years ago, the North Atlantic Treaty Organization has been the foundation of the trans-Atlantic relationship. Formed after World War II, NATO became the most formidable military alliance in history. The formation enshrined America's commitment to European security and created an umbrella of security under which European democracy could flourish. Over the past several decades, NATO has grown to comprise 30 member states, including former Warsaw Pact countries, and faced new challenges. In 2021, the incoming Biden administration will need to both restore America's commitment to NATO and push the alliance to strengthen itself. In order to do so, it must take up new approaches to spur investment to bolster NATO's capabilities. The NATO alliance should set up its own bank to invest in key military capabilities, invest in dual-use infrastructure, and strengthen the financial wherewithal of the alliance.

In 2014, following Russia's invasion of Ukraine and seizure of Crimea, NATO leaders met in Wales for a critical summit. Since the end of the Cold War, and especially following 9/11, the alliance had shifted its focus from its traditional mission of defending Europe to operations abroad. Meanwhile, NATO members significantly reduced defense spending, downsized their forces, and underinvested in modernizing their forces following the Cold War. However, Russian aggression against Ukraine shook the alliance; NATO leaders agreed in Wales that defending Europe would be a top priority and committed to spending at least 2 percent of gross domestic product on defense by 2024. This pledge was seen as a massive step forward for the alliance, as it would serve to address a growing gap in its capabilities.

Since the summit, some progress has been made in strengthening the alliance. NATO members have increased defense spending, deployed forces in Central and Eastern Europe, and begun investing in needed capabilities. In 2019, almost all NATO allies increased their defense spending, with nine countries hitting the 2 percent goal.² Most allies have put plans in place to substantially increase defense spending by 2024.³ The alliance is stronger and better prepared to deter Russia than it was six years ago, despite the divisive approach of President Donald Trump,

but significant gaps remain. Marginal spending increases by various NATO members were inherently fragmented and often yielded few new major capabilities or failed to address some of NATO's serious shortfalls. Meanwhile, many member states still have yet to adequately invest in their forces, leading to very low states of readiness and operational strain. Lack of progress toward the 2 percent benchmark has also caused major diplomatic tension within the alliance between the countries meeting their commitments and those that are not.⁴

Now, with the COVID-19 crisis hammering the balance sheets of all NATO members, the prospect for European defense spending looks bleak.⁵ It seems unlikely that there will be significant new investment to address some of NATO's critical capability gaps. Indeed, the European Union—which had planned to increase funding to upgrade the dual-use infrastructure critical to moving NATO forces—has reduced its planned allocations in its recent budget.⁶ NATO members seeking to keep their economies alive are unlikely to prioritize defense.

This is a serious problem for the alliance, and NATO needs to think more creatively about how to support continued alliance investment in the wake of the massive economic contraction caused by COVID-19. Simply demanding that countries spend more on defense, which was not very effective prepandemic, will certainly not work now.

What has become apparent is that NATO's default focus on individual nationstate spending commitments was doing little to address alliancewide issues. Collectively, European NATO members spend as much on defense as Russia, yet the disaggregated and loosely coordinated spending by individual states means that the alliance's combat strength is well short of what it could be and has left critical gaps in its capabilities.

NATO, since its founding, has lacked the resources to fill gaps and make investments. The alliance has overlooked one of its potentially most powerful assets—the collective economic and financial clout of its members. NATO has not leveraged its collective financial stature and the position of its many wealthy members to shore up the alliance. In the wake of the COVID-19 crisis, this must change through the creation of its own bank.

 A NATO bank would resemble other multilateral financial institutions but focus on allied defense priorities. A NATO bank, while new for the alliance, would emulate the structure of other multilateral lending organizations. Yet instead of focusing on providing financing for international development as, for example, the World Bank does, it would focus on the defense sector to prompt defense modernization and fund multilateral investments. A NATO bank would leverage the creditworthiness of its wealthy members, enabling it to provide attractive low-interest, long-term loans to members lacking the resources to invest in critical alliance capabilities. For example, former Warsaw Pact NATO members face substantial challenges in retiring old Soviet-Russian weapons systems with new Western-made equipment, and many more have failed to build up and modernize their infrastructure and technology capabilities.⁷ This is not because NATO as a whole lacks the resources but because individual NATO members lack the resources. This, however, makes the alliance overall considerably weaker than it could be.

- The bank could finance efforts to address critical gaps that might fall through the seams of the alliance, such as modernizing dual-use infrastructure. This could entail upgrading bridges to support heavy military vehicles transit from west to east or investing in secure 5G technology.
- A NATO bank could provide an alternative to nations and regions turning to banks and lending institutions tied to NATO's competitors, such as China and Russia. A bank could provide NATO with an important tool to safeguard its access to dual-use infrastructure and strengthen ties with non-NATO member states that are critical to the security of Europe, such as in the Balkans. In a new era of geopolitical competition, a NATO bank could serve as a critical tool.
- A NATO bank would better equip the alliance to manage the financial **challenges of conflict.** By not taking into account how to finance the alliance, NATO has not adequately prepared itself for a military conflict. NATO does military planning for all sorts of contingencies, but it does not plan for how to finance these efforts in the event of a conflict. Yet underlying any significant military effort are questions of economic and financial capacity. Military conflict and competition put great economic strain on a nation or power, stressing national budgets and often causing painful and unpopular economic choices. Yet as the NATO alliance has developed and solidified over the past 70 years, it has not organized itself to grapple with these fundamental questions: Who will finance the alliance? How will that be done?

While the United States has traditionally stepped in, many of NATO's European members also possess immense financial resources and standing. The alliance does not need to rely solely on the dollar; it can now also rely on the euro as well as the pound. The burden of financing the alliance should not be an American responsibility or fall on the shoulders of select member states but rather be considered a shared responsibility.

To establish the bank, wealthier members would need to provide initial startup capital, while member states that are the intended recipients for loans would need to agree to participate. NATO allies would set priorities for what the bank should fund, seeking to balance the need to address urgent critical shortfalls with longerterm priorities such as investing in new dual-use technology. The bank would finance NATO priorities, such as defense modernization within the alliance, with a focus on joint acquisitions and replacing outdated Soviet-Russian equipment; strategic investments in dual-use infrastructure; investments in emerging technologies such as 5G development; and crisis response funds.

After the turmoil of the Trump administration, there will likely be significant energy on the part of NATO members to embrace new ideas to revive and renew the alliance. The Biden administration should seize the moment and push for NATO to announce the creation of a new bank at the first leaders' summit. A NATO bank could also serve as a critical tool in the short term by helping to alleviate budgetary pressure caused by the economic fallout from the COVID-19 pandemic.

Ultimately, a NATO bank would not magically solve all issues or fill all regional capabilities gaps. It will not solve the budgetary crunch caused by COVID-19. Some members may continue to resist making investments, even if offered extremely low borrowing costs from NATO, and may need institutional pressure and evidence to incentivize an initial buy-in. Yet others will take advantage, especially if the United States were to shift its diplomatic energy from demanding arbitrary spending targets to supporting specific investments that allow capability gaps to be filled. A bank would be a flexible tool that could evolve with NATO priorities and leverage the alliance's financial clout to strengthen the security of all members.

Strengthening the NATO alliance—the foundation for European security and the trans-Atlantic partnership—is absolutely essential. As such, NATO needs to get more innovative in how it seeks to address its shortfalls.

Finance and defense: A critical link

Critical to any alliance war effort is the ability to mobilize national resources to finance and fund a prolonged military campaign, not just of an individual nation but also of its allied partners. The history of military alliances is often inextricably linked to the ability of allies to financially support each other.

During World War I, Allied forces were reliant on American financier J.P. Morgan to finance the Entente's war effort. Historian Adam Tooze explains, "By the end of 1916, American investors had wagered two billion dollars on an Entente victory. The vehicle for this transatlantic operation...was a single private bank, the dominant Wall Street house of J.P. Morgan." J.P. Morgan's efforts were driven in part by business interests and in part by support for the Entente. Tooze concludes, "The result was a quite unprecedented international combination of public-private power." During the Battle of the Somme in the summer of 1916, J.P. Morgan spent more than \$1 billion in the United States on behalf of the United Kingdom, amounting to more than 45 percent of U.K. war spending.9

These examples demonstrate the financial underpinnings of any massive allied military endeavor. When states enter into a conflict, they are often willing to spend whatever it takes financially—and states that lack the capacity to finance or support their efforts often flounder. Tooze explains that while the Entente could rely on the United States providing needed supplies for the home front, especially food and coal, Germany could not, which he argues was "an essential factor in deciding the eventual outcome."¹⁰

Furthermore, during WWII, the United States provided military aid through the Lend-Lease Program, significantly bolstering British and Soviet forces. ¹¹ The United States provided more than \$500 billion in equipment such as tanks, fighter aircraft, and ships, but the repayment plan for these "leased" items had an extremely long-term time horizon. The United Kingdom did not fully pay back the United States until December 29, 2006. ¹²

Despite the issues of war financing being critical to any military effort, NATO as an established military alliance has not accounted for how to finance a broader and more protracted alliancewide military effort. Nowhere in its organization is there a defined financing vehicle to initiate investments in defense or to sustain the alliance and its members. Countries' finance ministers have little, if any, role or engagement with NATO. Should a member state fall under attack and need an urgent injection of financing to keep soldiers paid or acquire defense equipment and other critical supplies, this would need to be done outside of the existing alliance structure, likely on a bilateral or ad hoc basis. While unlikely, the potential lack of a defined finance vehicle or structure underscores the need for NATO to prepare for such contingencies.

The United States as NATO's financial backbone

NATO has operated on the assumption that its most powerful member, the United States, would play the same role it had during the first two world wars.

In the years after WWII, the United States pushed to rebuild Europe, both economically and militarily. While the Marshall Plan provided critical economic assistance, the United States also effectively financed the military reconstruction of Western Europe. Through the 1949 Mutual Defense Assistance Act and the 1951 Mutual Security Act, the United States provided more than \$50 billion in today's dollars in military aid to the newly formed NATO. 13

When NATO was formed, it was seen as a way of keeping Americans engaged in Europe and preventing the United States from reverting to a post-WWI isolation-ism. But the United States was also focused on encouraging European rearmament and reducing reliance on the United States, which led to strong early U.S. support for European defense restructuring and integration. U.S. efforts to spur rearmament, particularly in West Germany, were a crucial motivating factor for France to push for European integration through the merging of the coal and steel industries into the European Coal and Steel Community. The United States also strongly backed a French proposal to create a European Defense Community (EDC), which would have formed a pan-European army. In the aftermath of WWII, the United States therefore sought and encouraged ways to spur European defense reforms in an effort to strengthen the European pillar of the newly formed alliance, which would have reduced Western Europe's military and economic reliance on the United States. Ultimately, however, the EDC never took hold and a European Army was never formed. Europe integrated economically, but not militarily.

Defense was left to nation-states, coordinated through NATO, leaving the United States not only as the lead military guarantor of European defense but also as its de facto financial backbone. As Western Europe recovered economically, individual NATO members took on responsibility for financing and sustaining investments in their military capabilities, which led to U.S. concerns during the Cold War about European underinvestment in defense. However, the United States' military presence in Europe and focus on the Soviet Union meant that it made up for whatever European military deficiencies may have existed.

After the Cold War, unlike after WWII, the United States and many NATO members cut defense spending, taking the so-called peace dividend. However, NATO simultaneously expanded eastward, incorporating numerous Warsaw Pact countries. These former Warsaw Pact members had militaries that had been designed and built with the purpose of operating with the Soviet Union against the alliance. Additionally, and similar to NATO's founding members after WWII, these nations lacked the financial wherewithal to rebuild their militaries. Yet unlike after WWII, the United States made no significant investment to rebuild and transform the militaries of these new members states.

When NATO was called on in Afghanistan after 9/11, it was the United States that, through coalition support funds, provided funding and assistance to encourage, support, and sustain member state operations in Afghanistan.¹⁷ Following Russia's invasion of Ukraine in 2014, the alliance recognized the need for urgent investment to deter Russia. Members pledged to spend more, and the United States established the European Reassurance Initiative, now called the European Deterrence Initiative.¹⁸

The European Deterrence Initiative provided tens of billions of dollars to bolster NATO's capacity to deter Russia. It invested in modernizing and expanding military facilities, provided training assistance to forces, and funded the development of military capabilities. ¹⁹ This American effort has been significant in bolstering NATO's overall strength. Once again, it was an example of the United States stepping in financially to fill a gap in the alliance.

Yet this investment initiative was also limited. U.S. funding has recently focused on encouraging the modernization of Eastern European militaries, but this U.S.-dependent effort is limited in scope, particularly given current budgetary constraints. For instance, although the U.S. State Department will likely continue to provide some funds to strengthen the security and resilience of Eastern NATO members, this is not enough to finance the large acquisitions needed to modernize their forces.²⁰

What would a bank do? Addressing NATO's capabilities gaps

After decades of underinvestment, and as a result of its focus on counterterrorism and counterinsurgency operations in Iraq and Afghanistan, NATO and its members have a number of critical gaps in conventional capabilities to deter peer competitors. Although a bank would not solve all of the alliance's problems—which include ongoing reliance on aging equipment, chronic infrastructure shortfalls, and gaps in defense spending—many of these areas could be addressed by the creation of this new funding mechanism.

Reduce reliance on aging Soviet-Russian military equipment

As NATO has pivoted back to a focus on deterring Russia, one great irony is that former Warsaw Pact NATO members continue to use and operate aging Soviet-Russian equipment. Not only is much of this equipment—from fighter jets to tracked vehicles to helicopters—in a decrepit state well below the standards of NATO's Western members, but the continued use of this equipment also creates a dependence on Russia's defense industry, as keeping aging equipment operating requires that these countries procure spare parts and components from Russia itself.²¹ This means that NATO defense funds are flowing to the Russian defense industry to enable NATO's Eastern members to operate equipment to deter Russian aggression. Such spending also violates U.S. sanctions provisions under the Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act, which became law in 2017.²²

Former Warsaw Pact countries never received an injection of financing to modernize their forces after joining NATO. Unlike after WWII, when the United States helped rebuild allied European militaries to deter the Soviet Union, there was no similar pressing threat that warranted massive military expenditures after the end of Cold War. Modernization and the replacement of aging fleets has happened slowly and sporadically. Additionally, the focus on counterinsurgency missions in Afghanistan and Iraq further reduced investment in higher-end military equipment useful for deterring a peer-to-peer competitor.

It is clearly past time for NATO's Eastern members to modernize their forces with equipment interoperable with NATO forces. However, expecting individual countries to do this themselves is unrealistic. Many of NATO's Eastern members have increased their defense spending following Russia's invasion of Ukraine and have taken action to defend themselves and deter potential aggression. Poland, for instance, has invested in a broad-based modernization effort, procuring the Patriot missile defense system as well as new helicopters. Romania has acquired used F-16s from Portugal. Yet these efforts are piecemeal and disconnected from each other. Moreover, these countries are simply not going to be able to modernize their forces without access to considerable financing. Just as a homeowner would seek a loan to renovate their house or a mortgage to enable them to purchase a house, countries need access to advantageous financing to facilitate the significant investments needed to modernize their forces.

Solve infrastructure shortfalls

A major military weak spot for the alliance is its inability to move forces quickly and efficiently across the European continent, namely from west to east. Russia has an immense tactical military advantage by being able to amass forces on its territories, giving it the potential to overwhelm the forces of an individual NATO member state, particularly the Baltic states. NATO defense planners would seek to move forces eastward should tensions escalate. But the alliance would face significant difficulty simply moving forces from west to east, as numerous bridges, roads, and rail lines cannot handle the transit of heavy military equipment such as tanks.

Although NATO has recently made progress in lowering the barriers to cross-border operations, officials reportedly remain concerned that requirements such as passport checks or outdated infrastructure could stall any coordinated response to a threat within Europe. Recognizing this barrier, the EU unveiled a "military Schengen zone" in 2018 with the goal of lowering barriers to moving troops and equipment across Europe and fixing existing infrastructure to withstand this sort of movement. As a first step, NATO would need host members to make the necessary infrastructure investments. Yet the purpose of these investments is for the sake of the whole alliance, not just the member state making the investment. Hence, progress in addressing this significant military gap—the inability to mobilize and transport forces to the fight—has been shockingly slow. This clear gap is perhaps the most substantial risk to NATO's ability to defend allied territory and highlights the urgent need for an injection of funding.

Additionally, NATO may also want to finance investment in infrastructure that is critical to the military capacity of the alliance. This could mean improving ports, power plants, and other rail and road infrastructure. In particular, as potential rivals like China provide investment and take controlling stakes in critical infrastructure including electrical plants and ports—such as the Port of Piraeus in Greece—NATO has a clear stake in ensuring that infrastructure critical to the operations of the alliance remain under member control.

Furthermore, NATO could help solve the alliance's 5G problem. 5G networks are largely for civilian purposes but also have a dual-use military dimension in order to support alliance communications. As concerns mount over the security of potentially Chinese-provided 5G communications networks, NATO could help invest in the formation of a secure 5G network that meets alliance security requirements.²⁷

Invest in new and emerging technologies

Rapid technological change is transforming warfare. Yet acquisition cycles for procuring new weapons systems are often so lengthy that, by the time of delivery and deployment, the technology has already changed. NATO should support more dynamic procurement efforts, particularly when it comes to defensive systems that could be used to complicate and deter Russian or nation-state incursion. Additionally, NATO should be investing in new technology development and other research that can help spur innovation to bolster the alliance. This could involve providing funding to startups or providing capital to expand ongoing research and innovation. Once the bank is established, its mandate could even expand to include venture efforts that directly fund cutting-edge technology. This effort could also be closely coordinated with the EU.

Show support for sustaining defense spending levels

Although member states agreed to increase defense spending at the Wales Summit, progress has been slow and sporadic, and a majority of NATO members were unlikely to hit the 2 percent pledge by 2024. This is even more unlikely now with the economic and budgetary fallout from COVID-19. Some NATO members may face severe budgetary shortfalls, making defense spending a potential target for budget cuts. To relieve this pressure, NATO members could use access to inexpensive financing to maintain their current defense spending levels.

Close the gap in NATO's defense planning

NATO not only needs to be militarily prepared for protracted conflict scenarios but also should be financially prepared. The alliance should not assume or place the burden of financially backing a massive regional effort on the shoulders of the United States; other NATO members would need to step up as well. But instead of figuring out such financial arrangements in the midst of a crisis, NATO should plan now. If member states are going to fight together, then determining how to finance that effort is critical. A NATO bank should help prompt collaboration and coordination among the formation's finance ministers and treasury secretaries, which will better prepare the alliance to cope in the event of a conflict.

Gaps in existing methods of defense financing

The existing landscape of defense lending demonstrates a clear gap that a NATO bank could close. Although many major arms-export nations provide defense financing to countries that make acquisitions from their defense industry, NATO members offer incentives to purchase defense equipment, including through export finance or credit institutions as well as sovereign borrowing mechanisms that help lower the political and financial risks for states. They have also used direct state-to-state lending, which creates a vulnerability for the alliance. These existing mechanisms are laid out below. However, these efforts are often very limited and highly targeted, offer rates that are still too high to address the challenges NATO is seeking to address, and are limited in what they can and cannot fund.

United States

With the largest defense budget in the world and as the greatest exporter of arms, the United States has been able to shape much of NATO's military capacity since its formation. In the global defense industry, the United States has traditionally been dominant, accounting for the vast majority of arms exports and acting as the major defense supplier to NATO members' procurement efforts. In the past five years, the United States was responsible for 36 percent of total global arms exports, with sales 76 percent higher than the world's second-largest arms exporter, Russia.²⁸

Yet the United States does not have a developed defense financing program. The State Department's Foreign Military Financing (FMF) program—which primarily used to provide loans to countries seeking to acquire U.S.-made military equipment—shifted to providing grants during the 1990s. The United States therefore operates a robust military aid or security assistance program with the State Department and the Department of Defense, providing more than \$10 billion each year in grants to foreign partners but rarely providing loans.

The closest that the U.S. government has to a lending program is the Defense Security Cooperation Agency's "dependable undertaking" program.²⁹ This program requires a commitment from the purchaser to pay the cost of the goods or services over a set period of time, without requiring cash up front. The Defense Security Cooperation Agency determines whether countries are eligible for dependable undertaking based on their Interagency Country Risk Assessment System rating and input from relevant federal agencies or stakeholders.³⁰ This program therefore has a high bar for countries to qualify and essentially allows wealthy purchasers to break up the costs of an acquisition and pay as they go in installments, as opposed to having to pay the entire amount up front. The lack of U.S. financing for less-well-off partners has essentially created a gap in U.S. arms transfers, wherein the United States sells to wealthy countries, gives to poorer countries through its grant assistance, but essentially leaves out middle-income countries that, while moderately financially secure, lack the ability to pay upfront for expensive U.S. weapons systems.³¹

Occasionally, the United States has provided loans to countries to make select acquisitions. For instance, in the early 2000s, fearing that the United States would lose out in Poland's fighter acquisition competition, the Bush administration offered a special loan from the U.S. Treasury Department that helped ensure Poland selected the F-16.³² Without the loan, it is unlikely Poland would have chosen this aircraft. However, despite the success of this loan—Poland not only acquired the F-16 but also met the United States' loan terms—it did not prompt the U.S. government to revive defense lending.

There are unique and special circumstances in which the State Department's FMF program will provide a loan. Following ISIS incursions into Iraq, for example, the agency leveraged its annual allocations to Iraq to provide an additional \$250 million loan.³³ These loans, however, were costly, because the State Department had to use funding to cover the added risk of lending to a country without a strong credit rating. In other words, the loan cannibalized assistance funding that would have gone to other countries. This creates a significant deterrent to the State Department providing additional loans, particularly given the agency's current budget-constrained environment. The Trump administration has expressed an interest in renewing an FMF lending program to boost sales of U.S. weapons abroad, potentially offering greater interest rate flexibility and an expanded grant budget.³⁴ However, this proposal has made little progress.

The United States has also expanded its security assistance to Eastern Europe, with a major focus on transitioning countries away from Soviet-Russian equipment. Yet the level of funding in grant assistance is not sufficient and remains relatively limited in scope. The lack of a financing program makes it difficult for these countries to afford and acquire major weapons systems, even with grant funding. Therefore, a NATO bank would clearly fill a niche that U.S. security cooperation programs do not cover.

France

France's defense industry has experienced significant recent growth. According to data from the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, French arms exports have soared over the past decade. Today, France is the third-largest arms exporter, accounting for 7.9 percent of total global sales.³⁵ This large jump, according to a report prepared by French Armed Forces Minister Florence Parly, is "the consequence of the European twist we have given to our export policy."36

In recent years, France has focused on exporting more to internal partners as opposed to external parties outside of the EU and NATO. This has likely been in response to both Europe's growing defense industry and widespread criticism over its sales to nondemocratic governments such as Saudi Arabia. 37 France's Naval Group has upped its share of international sales, even recently inking an estimated \$1.3 billion deal with Romania to buy additional equipment, upgrade existing frigates, and build a new training center and maintenance facility.³⁸ The Naval Group also signed a massive deal with Australia in February 2019, committing to an estimated \$34 billion submarine contract.³⁹ Other notable European sales include orders from Belgium and Spain for helicopters and heavy armored vehicles. 40 However, as France continues to expand its sales outside of Europe, some of its programs have run into roadblocks due to U.S. regulations. One of France's most controversial recent sales—Rafale fighter jets to Egypt—met with U.S. opposition due to existing regulations that prevent systems with American components from being sold without clearance from the United States. This prompted French President Emmanuel Macron to ask Trump to intervene and speed up the approval process.⁴¹

The Compagnie Française d'Assurance pour le Commerce Extérieur (COFACE) supports some of these sales, with military equipment averaging an estimated 20 percent of its yearly activity. 42 However, the exact numbers and COFACE partners have not been made publicly available. More broadly, the data surrounding these sales are broadly opaque, with confidentiality agreements in place to prevent the sharing of terms and conditions of sales.

United Kingdom

The United Kingdom is consistently one of the world's largest arms exporters, with a record £14 billion, or roughly \$18.8 billion USD, in sales in 2018. 43 Like other European member states, the United Kingdom sells a significant percentage of its arms to the Middle East, totaling as much as 80 percent of its sales in 2018. In 2019, however, a U.K. court ruled against the country's ongoing sales to Saudi Arabia, citing the export policy against selling weapons that could be used to violate international humanitarian law, potentially forcing the country to refocus its sales on democratic allies and partners.⁴⁴

The United Kingdom's Export Finance agency (UKEF) provides significant support to defense deals involving foreign partners. UKEF complements and supports the government's import-and-export strategy, working with partner banks in the United Kingdom, partnering with more than 40 national export credit agencies, and consulting with industry bodies. Although UKEF finances export purchases in a variety of sectors, the defense sector has represented a significant portion of its books in recent years. 45 For example, from 2018 to 2019, the agency guaranteed the sale of 24 Typhoon and nine Hawk aircraft and related goods from BAE Systems and MBDA UK to Qatar. According to UKEF, the package was valued at around £5 billion—the largest single transaction in its history. 46

Prices for financing are set by a formula, following a few stated guidelines to set the "lowest tenable premium rates." These guidelines are: "premium rates may not undercut the minimum rates set out in the OECD (where applicable) and must comply with our international obligations, including state aid rules; no individual premium can be below the expected loss of the associated transaction; and aggregate premiums must satisfy the premium-to-risk ratio and pricing adequacy index objectives."48 The rates that are offered are therefore likely in line with rates available in the marketplace, making it challenging for less wealthy and creditworthy buyers to partake.

Germany

Germany is a major defense exporter, reporting a high of \$9.9 billion USD in 2019. 49 Much like France, the government has worked to reconcile export demands with increased scrutiny on recipients such as the United Arab Emirates and Egypt. Recently, sales within NATO and Europe have increased, with Hungary, the United States, United Kingdom, and Norway all receiving much of the equipment. 50 Germany and France have worked to harmonize their export standards, as Germany's prevention of arms exports to non-NATO countries had stymied joint efforts.⁵¹

Notably, the German government does not "treat arms exports as an instrument of foreign policy," an important distinction in comparison with the United States, which folds defense lending into its broader foreign policy apparatus. 52 The government also maintains restrictive policies on exports outside of NATO, the EU, and NATO-equivalent countries. Therefore, much of the country's sales and lending have been focused on NATO members and partners, incentivizing the creation of new joint programs within the alliance and investment from other members.

Sweden

Despite the relatively small size of its economy, Sweden is regularly one of the world's top arms exporters, and has some of the highest numbers of arms sales per capita. 53 The Swedish producer Saab accounts for much of this, with millions in sales of the Gripen fighter jet in recent years.

Much like other European NATO members, the Swedish government recently tightened controls on arms sales, restricting deals with nondemocratic countries or states that violate human rights.⁵⁴ These restrictions are some of the strongest within Europe, after Sweden faced significant criticism for its sales to Saudi Arabia and the UAE in the early 2010s. Notably, Sweden maintains its neutrality but has strong links to NATO. The Swedish defense industry is highly reliant on exports and has strong links to other national producers, including several BAE Systems partners within the country.55

EU-PESCO

There have been some notable EU-level efforts to recapitalize forces and modernize defense capabilities—some focus on improving joint capacity while others would directly fund new projects or acquisitions.

The Permanent Structured Cooperation (PESCO) was established in December 2017 to improve cooperation on defense at the EU-member state level. Twentyfive member states have joined so far, signing binding commitments to invest in joint defense capabilities. 56 Ultimately, the goal of PESCO is to integrate EU-level defense capacities to the point where they can be used for both national and international operations. Structurally, PESCO falls under the EU's broader Common Security and Defense Policy (CSDP), meaning that CSDP missions are not necessarily undertaken using PESCO funds.

PESCO differs from other forms of European defense cooperation initiatives in that the commitments are legally binding, setting up a more permanent framework for joint investment. There are dozens of ongoing projects covering cyber, air systems, training, and more. Thus far, however, PESCO projects have been very limited and small in scale. PESCO currently has more than 45 approved projects but has not yet been fully utilized by the EU.⁵⁷

European Defense Fund

The European Defense Fund (EDF) is a new EU initiative, also established in 2017, that aims to coordinate and increase national investment in defense. Beginning in 2021, the EDF aims to make significant investments in the EU's defense industrial base, with a budget of €13 billion over the 2021–2027 EU budget cycle.⁵⁸ The fund will directly finance joint research products involving three or more member states through grants, with additional designated funds to jointly develop workable prototypes. Combined with PESCO, the EDF signifies a broader effort at the EU level to invest in emerging technologies and develop a greater capacity for joint action.

Cooperative Financing Mechanism

The Cooperative Financing Mechanism (CFM) is an initiative of the European Defense Agency—the EU-linked body tasked with improving integration among member states. It is designed to finance collaborative research products or joint defense capability initiatives. Financing is carried out under two main pillars: direct loans through the European Investment Bank and mutually beneficial financial arrangements among member states.⁵⁹ The European Investment Bank has agreed to offer a three-year credit line worth €6 billion to finance dual-use research or capability projects, with the exception of hard weaponry. The second pillar for member states is much more unique and designed to lower the barriers to multilateral projects by enabling states to lend to each other and put excess defense funds into an individual EU account instead of returning them to the national budget. 60 The CFM will be optional for EU member states and is currently expected to have 11 original members when it launches this year; however, several other EU member states are potential signatories.

Connecting Europe Facility

The Connecting Europe Facility is an EU-level financing mechanism that invests in transportation, energy, and digital services. Much like other EU-level programs, its major goal is to improve interconnectivity and interoperability among member states. 61 Although it does not directly contribute to defense investments, many of its projects—such as harmonizing transport infrastructure—are directly relevant to member states' ability to act jointly.

Overall, although there are financing mechanisms available for NATO members, these existing tools are inadequate to address some of NATO's greatest gaps and most pressing needs. Many of the existing mechanisms are either highly tailored and limited or largely targeted at discrete national sales. None of these countries are focused solely on NATO's priorities and do not take into account broader strategic goals before finalizing sales or offering credit lines. Additionally, the level of financing offered at a national level, as well as the subsequent rates, are likely far higher than a NATO bank could offer, particularly at scale. Not every European state can access the available credit lines. Furthermore, the loans offered at a national level could complement NATO lending efforts. For instance, a NATO member state seeking to ensure that its defense industry is selected for an acquisition could still offer additional financing or assistance to the purchasing member state to further subsidize and defray lending costs for the purchaser. In this sense, a NATO bank would not be competitive but additive.

Dual-use infrastructure investment in Europe

Over the past two decades, there have been a number of infrastructure-focused banks that have emerged to provide financing to European countries. These banks often serve to advance the economic and geopolitical interests of their primary backers, and NATO's potential rivals—primarily China and Russia—are increasingly using nonmilitary means to gain influence and undermine the alliance, such as by making strategic acquisitions and investments.

NATO allies, absent any alternatives and short on financial capital, are increasingly turning to these options to finance critical infrastructure, some of which could have direct defense and security implications. Dual-use infrastructure such as ports, roads, airports, and rails are critical to deploying forces and are therefore critical to the defense of the alliance. This makes investments in this infrastructure from state-backed banks a challenge for NATO.

The Greek Port of Piraeus is the clearest example of a state-backed infrastructure investment overlapping with Europe's security interests. In 2016, China's shipping firm purchased a majority stake in the port, seeking to turn it into the biggest harbor in Europe and establish a critical link between Asia and Europe. 62 Since the financial crisis, Greece and China have deepened their ties, with Athens formally announcing in 2018 that it was joining the Belt and Road Initiative. 63 China has also made investments in other critical sectors, including energy and real estate, hailing the partnership as an example of the future of the Belt and Road Initiative. In late 2019, China announced that the firm would be pouring an additional €600 million into further development.⁶⁴ Although this partnership is an investment in infrastructure, it also has security and defense implications due to a strategic NATO competitor now controlling a critical entry point into Europe and maintaining financial leverage over a member state.

However, without a sufficient counterweight within the formation, NATO allies and partners may continue to turn to potential strategic competitors to finance and support major projects. This creates potential serious security concerns, as it increases the influence and leverage of potential NATO rivals over NATO members and may complicate alliance efforts in a crisis. There are several prominent multilateral lending institutions expanding into Europe that are backed by Russia and China. Although their mandates primarily focus on international development and trade, some of these projects, as outlined above, could also have security implications for the alliance. These include:

- The International Investment Bank (IIB). A \$1.4 billion Russian-backed effort investing in energy, biotech, transport, and financial services. Recent investments have included projects in the Czech Republic, Romania, and Slovakia. 65 Established by the Council for Mutual Economic Assistance under the leadership of the Soviet Union, the bank is now headquartered in Budapest. 66 Given Chairman Nikolay Kosov's ties to Russian intelligence and its history, there has been rampant speculation that the bank is a cover for Russia's intelligence services.⁶⁷ Hungarian laws have enabled the bank to act with little to no official oversight within the state, providing diplomatic immunity to high-ranking IIB officials and offering numerous other benefits to employees such as full tax exemption.⁶⁸
- The Black Sea Trade and Development Bank. A Russian-backed bank that invests in infrastructure energy and other regional issues facing the members of the Black Sea Economic Cooperation. Russia is one of the largest joint shareholders, along with Turkey and Greece. ⁶⁹ Russia and Turkey are also the largest recipients of loans; however, Greece and Ukraine both receive more than 10 percent of the bank's currently disbursed funds. Major projects within Europe include energy investments in Bulgaria and oil and gas projects in Greece.⁷⁰
- The Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB). This bank finances infrastructure and connectivity projects, including energy, financial institutions, water, and transportation.⁷¹ China is by far the largest shareholder, followed by India and Russia.⁷² However, many Western states are also members and minor shareholders. The AIIB has received the highest credit ratings and is broadly seen as a potential rival to the World Bank and International Monetary Fund (IMF).
- The New Development Bank. This bank finances infrastructure and economic integration projects that are primarily focused on its founding members. All BRICS members—Brazil, India, Russia, China, and South Africa—are equal partners, with each owning a 20 percent stake. The bank has approved more than \$9 billion in loans to its member countries since its founding less than five years ago but has reportedly disbursed less than 10 percent of the funds and struggled to expand its staff and mandate.73

Although there are differences in mandate and impact among the multilateral instruments (MLIs) backed by Russia and China, all of them seek to strengthen the national economic and political position of their sponsor nation. While much of the investment is targeted for economic development, these banks are also tools for advancing Russian and Chinese national interests. It is also clear that both Russia and China are seeking to gain influence in Europe. So far, China has been particularly successful at leveraging MLIs to influence European states. By engaging with EU members and Western Balkan states through the 16+1 format—a China-initiated platform to expand state-level cooperation—and mostly negotiating at the bilateral level instead of at the multilateral or EU-wide levels, China has been able to directly compete with and edge out Europe. 74

The Western Balkans—a critical region for NATO and the EU—have been a particular focus for high levels of Chinese investment, reducing the influence and leverage of the EU. China now acts as a de facto alternative to the EU and its demands for tough reforms prior to accession, threatening ongoing reform processes and the region's turn toward Europe. The Balkans are now at a geopolitical crossroads.

Growing economic ties to China have led to softening political stances toward China for some EU member states, as Europe more broadly struggles to develop a common approach toward the country on issues such as trade, foreign direct investment, and 5G.⁷⁵ Although Russia lacks the financial capital to economically engage on the same level as China, legacy ties with the Soviet Union as well as common Slavic identity provide a variety of avenues for Russia to influence and compete with the EU and NATO.

From a defense perspective, an ongoing dependence on Soviet-era equipment for Central and Eastern European states is a real vulnerability for NATO in the Western Balkans. ⁷⁶ A key potential concern is if Russia and China were to provide financing and advantageous offers to countries seeking to recapitalize their defense forces. European states, particularly those that lack capital or might not be approved by existing mechanisms, may be tempted to take advantage of the credit or funds offered, even if they were tied to strategic adversaries. In the past decade, for example, Turkey turned to China and Russia in an effort to modernize its air and missile defense systems with its acquisition of the S-400 air defense system. ⁷⁷ In Serbia, Russia has sought to maintain strong defense ties, helping the country modernize its fleet through the acquisition of additional MiG fighter jets. ⁷⁸

As the proliferation of infrastructure-focused banks attest, setting up such institutions is not difficult. It also demonstrates that demand exists within Europe for such financing.

Recommendations

There is a clear need for NATO to have greater access to resources to address gaps in capabilities, finance important alliancewide initiatives, ensure that it can rely on critical infrastructure, expand its influence, and compete with outside powers operating investment banks both within NATO and in regions vital to its core missions. To meet these goals, NATO must create its own bank. There are also clear gaps in the alliance's existing defense financing instruments and institutions. A NATO bank would therefore complement, not compete, with these existing efforts and institutions. There is not a single MLI in existence that has the mandate to invest in defense and security. With this clear gap in the market, reducing conflict with other MLI mandates should be relatively straightforward. All of these deficiencies point to the need for NATO to create its own financial mechanism.

Creating a NATO bank

Fortunately, there is plenty of precedent for NATO to follow when considering how to establish a multilateral bank. While creating a bank may be unfamiliar ground for the formation, a NATO bank would emulate the setup and arrangements of myriad existing MLIs. The World Bank, European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD), and Chinese-led AIIB are all examples of MLIs that raise capital using a range of debt instruments. NATO would not have to chart new ground in the formation or structure of the bank.

Capitalize the bank. To set up the bank, allies would make an initial investment. This could be done by simply mirroring the way in which NATO member states make contributions to organizations such as the World Bank and European Investment Bank. The amount that NATO member states are obliged to contribute could be determined proportionally by GDP, which is often how national contributions are determined in other multilateral organizations.

The amount of capital the bank would need to hold in liquid reserves would be a small percentage of its overall lending portfolio. In other words, for the bank to lend \$10 billion, a NATO bank may only need to hold \$1.5 billion in reserves. That \$1.5 billion in reserves would accumulate over a number of years. In the bank's startup phase, it would build its liquidity base by collecting investments from allies over a multiyear period. Once the bank is capitalized, however, it could become self-sustaining.

NATO members that contribute to capitalizing the bank could also have this counted toward their 2 percent pledge. For some allies, contributing to an alliancewide fund may be more palatable and popular than increasing domestic spending. Additionally, the contributions to the bank would not be "payments" but rather amount to an investment, as the bank will provide loans to be paid back. Additionally, larger nations such as the United States, Germany, France, and the United Kingdom would not only benefit from the return from interest payments but also the increased investment in defense spurring increased demand for their defense industries. While the United States is the largest arms supplier in the world, European countries have increased production and export efforts, with France, Germany, the United Kingdom, and Spain all falling in the top eight global arms exporters.

The United States would make its contribution to the bank through the same mechanisms that it contributes to other multinational organizations such as the United Nations, IMF, or World Bank. To contribute to the NATO bank, Congress would likely need to increase the overall budget allocations going to multilateral institutions. But the Biden administration may also be able to shift liquidity allocations to provide the bank's startup capital without actually requiring an additional appropriation from Congress.

Once established, the bank would likely be able to reinvest its returns. The objective of the bank would not be to profit but to reduce costs for its lenders. Nevertheless, even low-interest-rate loans will bring back returns. In other words, NATO as an organization could become self-sustaining.

Even this capitalization might not be necessary, however, as a NATO bank would likely have a AAA credit rating, and there is precedent for AAA-rated multilateral banks and institutions borrowing without any liquidity in the bank. Instead, they are deemed creditworthy because these institutions would be able, if necessary, to access the cash needed to pay their debts. For instance, the EU established the

European Stability Mechanism (ESM) following the 2008 financial crisis. Even without capitalizing the ESM, it was able to provide low-cost financing to Ireland⁷⁹ and Portugal⁸⁰ in 2011. The ESM was able to borrow billions due to its AAA status and all of the guarantees from the other Eurozone nations being "callable," rather than any one nation actually paying in cash.81

Therefore, key for NATO in attracting a set of institutional investors would be achieving a AAA credit rating, much like the EBRD, Inter-American Development Bank, and likely the European Commission's upcoming credit lines to help member states recover from the COVID-19 pandemic. This would enable inexpensive, low-interest loans to finance critical alliance efforts. These rates would likely decrease over time as investors gain confidence in the bank's ability to repay loans. NATO should also be encouraged by the bond market's reaction to the recent EU decision to issue debt on the capital markets for the first time. 82 Investors view EU debt as extremely safe, which means they are likely to view NATO similarly.

Headquarter the bank in London. The NATO bank could establish its office in London, a NATO member capital and a global financial hub just a short train ride from NATO headquarters in Brussels. With tensions between the United Kingdom and other EU NATO members growing from Brexit, and concerns that this could impact the security relationship, placing a NATO bank in London could help reaffirm the United Kingdom's commitment to NATO and European security.

Set up a robust governance structure. Importantly, NATO member states would retain full authority over the governance of the institution. The bank would be set up with similar guardrails and standards that other lending institutions follow. It would need to put in place thorough due diligence practices to ensure that funds are being allocated and used in line with the bank's principles. The money would have to be used to benefit NATO, whether that means meeting the formation's capability targets, investing in new defense and security technologies, or supporting infrastructure to directly benefit military mobility. The management of the bank would have to have project screening and verification teams to ensure that loans are spent in line with the mandate of the entity agreed by member states and allies. If MLIs break their covenants, then they risk their AAA rating. Project management is therefore critical to the functioning of the bank.

A governance structure would also be needed and, uniquely for NATO, such a governance body or board of directors should be formed by allied finance ministers. To maintain a AAA rating, markets and credit agencies would likely insist that government finance professionals take on the governance role, which is standard practice for other MLIs. This would also have the benefit of engaging finance ministers in NATO efforts, improving cooperation at the European level, and enabling governments to see the impact of their investments in the alliance firsthand.

Importantly, the NATO bank does not need all members to participate in its governance or for all members to join. Additionally, once the bank is established, NATO could consider allowing major non-NATO allies to participate in the bank. A country such as Sweden—a Partnership for Peace member that previously participated in NATO-led missions—that has both excellent borrowing rates and a robust defense industry may seek to participate.

Attract borrowers. A major question with the NATO bank is whether countries will borrow from it. However, there are strong reasons to believe that the NATO bank will be in demand.

The rates the bank would offer would likely be much lower than many allies could achieve through their own sovereign cost of capital. A NATO bank would leverage the creditworthiness of its wealthier members to provide low-cost financing to its less-wealthy members. For instance, countries such as Germany are borrowing at negative rates, while the rate for NATO members such as Romania is significantly higher; long-term interest rates on German debt are less than 0.5 percent, while for Romania they are greater than 3 percent. 83 This could mean that roughly half of the member states would get a better borrowing rate than they would on the open market. Banks often help create markets: If you build a bank, as history has shown, borrowers will come.

A major focus of the bank's lending should be targeted at providing financing to retire and replace the Soviet-Russian equipment used by NATO's Eastern members. Many of these countries are quite concerned about the state of their militaries but simply lack the resources or access to financing to engage in a major recapitalization effort. Budgetary constraints from COVID-19 may worsen their financial situation, making these members hard-pressed to make significant new investments. However, these countries need more access to financing, not less. Low-cost financing tied to defense could serve to incentivize these countries not to cut defense spending.

Additionally, the United States and other wealthier NATO members could further incentivize countries to make acquisitions. The United States, for instance, has increased its grant security assistance to Eastern Europe. This funding could be directly tied to helping countries make acquisitions. Additionally, the defense companies benefiting from these acquisitions could offer additional "offsets" to the purchaser, whereby some of the production of the weapons system is done in the recipient country. Therefore, some of the outflow of resources would actually be reinvested into the purchaser's own country through the creation of jobs and plants.

A NATO bank should also encourage joint procurements and could help coordinate recapitalization efforts. For instance, instead of each state buying separately, NATO could help encourage countries to make joint acquisitions, as buying in bulk lowers cost and, critically, would increase interoperability across nations.

Lastly, the United States and other NATO members would use their diplomatic clout to press nations to take advantage. Instead of aggressively badgering about 2 percent, the United States would press countries to take advantage of these lowinterest loans. At the summit announcing the bank, former Warsaw Pact NATO members should also commit to using the bank and engaging in a bold and ambitious effort to retire and replace aging Soviet-Russian equipment.

Empower the bank to make technology investments. The bank would also focus on financing new initiatives and research and development efforts that could prove critical to the alliance. This will require NATO headquarters to work seamlessly with a NATO bank in London. The NATO bank should also seek to work closely alongside the EU's efforts to spur investment in new defense initiatives. The bank managers with NATO headquarters would have to draw up requests for proposals, carefully vet applicants and their proposals, and then set clear goals and benchmarks. Such investments could not only help develop new technology critical to the alliance but also could help spur technological innovation, especially in Europe. For instance, a NATO bank could invest in 5G across the region. This would clearly have a dual-use function—civilian and military—and help ensure that NATO is not dependent on Chinese communications technology.

Emphasize investments in dual-use infrastructure. A top immediate priority for the bank should be encouraging investments and upgrades in dual-use infrastructure vital to the defense of the alliance. Prior to COVID-19, the new European Commission had made this area a priority for increased spending in its seven-year budget. However, following the onset of the pandemic, many countries have cut

their defense funding. A NATO bank could help bridge this gap by encouraging members to take advantage of the bank to make investments in dual-use infrastructure. NATO also should set priorities for what it wants to fund. Every project would likely be structured differently, with the amount of NATO financing varying depending on the situation.

Make the NATO bank a flexible tool. While there are plenty of projects for a NATO bank to undertake in the present, there are also many ways the bank can be utilized in the future. For instance, if a crisis were to strike, a NATO bank could be called on to help finance front-line member states. If the alliance were to engage in out-of-area operations, the bank could be used to help members finance those deployments. If NATO were to engage in another Libya-style operation, a NATO bank could help finance reconstruction efforts after the conflict. 84 If the formation discovered that it urgently needed to acquire a new capability, it could call on the bank to help finance such an effort. For example, following the use of improvised explosive devices by insurgents, 85 the U.S. military quickly sought to develop and procure vehicles with V-shaped hulls that could better deflect blasts and subsequently rushed into the production of MRAP vehicles.

A NATO bank therefore provides the alliance with a vehicle to quickly invest significant resources without unduly relying on the United States. It could help share the financial responsibility for maintaining and upholding the alliance, which has historically fallen on the shoulders of the United States. And while the United States has benefited immensely from having a thriving alliance, it is also important for other financially capable members to do their part to hold up the organization financially. This has historically centered on spending more on defense and reaching the 2 percent benchmark. But making investments in alliancewide priorities through a NATO bank might very well be more important to the alliance overall than small upticks in domestic defense spending. A NATO bank should therefore be part of the effort to move beyond discussions of the arbitrary and now-divisive issue of 2 percent defense spending.

A bank is therefore a tool for the alliance to augment its efforts, fill gaps, and make critical investments. A bank will not solve every problem or fill every gap, result in the recapitalization of former Warsaw Pact member forces, or instantly solve NATO's mobility problems. But it will provide the formation with a useful tool to help solve these problems and provide an initiative to make progress in filling gaps and addressing shortfalls. Ultimately, the bank could also grow and evolve as it gains experience and confidence.

Conclusion

The incoming Biden administration should push for NATO to announce its intention to create a bank at one of the initial leaders' summits. The administration should work closely with NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg and NATO staff on the proposal and should press other member states to get on board. The United States should also work closely with the United Kingdom on this proposal, using it as a vehicle to revive and strengthen their special relationship, which has been strained by the Trump presidency and the fallout from Brexit. The Biden administration should also use its influence to press wealthy member states to contribute to capitalizing the entity and encourage Eastern European members to commit to utilizing the bank and retiring and replacing Soviet-Russian equipment. The United States should also commit to providing additional security assistance to help incentivize these states to engage in this effort.

The administration's support for a NATO bank would send a strong signal to the alliance and to adversaries of American commitment to NATO as a whole. In 2021, NATO will have to contend with a variety of challenges, including the security implications of climate change, the aftermath of the COVID-19 pandemic, a more assertive China and Russia, and the question of how to balance strained national budgets with the need for strategic investments. After four years of the Trump administration, the United States will need to both humbly reengage and encourage the alliance as a whole to find creative solutions to its most pressing challenges. This initiative could be one of those solutions as NATO works to strengthen itself for the future.

About the authors

Max Bergmann is a senior fellow at the Center for American Progress.

Siena Cicarelli is a research and program associate for National Security and International Policy at the Center.

Endnotes

- 1 North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "Wales Summit Declaration," Press release, September 5, 2014, available at https:// www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official_texts_112964.htm.
- 2 Bradley Hazen, "NATO's progress on burden sharing remains strong," Atlantic Council, August 13, 2020, available at https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/commentary/ infographic/natos-progress-on-burden-sharing-remainsstrong/.
- 3 Martin Banks, "Results are in: Here's how much NATO allies spent on defense in 2017," Defense News, March 15, 2018, available at https://www.defensenews.com/global/ europe/2018/03/15/results-are-in-heres-how-much-natoallies-spent-on-defense-in-2017/.
- 4 Anthony H. Cordesman, "NATO: Going From the 2% Non-Solution to Meaningful Planning" (Washington: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2019), available at https://www.csis.org/analysis/nato-going-2-non-solutionmeaningful-planning.
- 5 Pierre Morcos, "Toward a New 'Lost Decade'? Covid-19 and Defense Spending in Europe" (Washington: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2020), available at https://www.csis.org/analysis/toward-new-lost-decadecovid-19-and-defense-spending-europe.
- 6 Alexandra Brzozowski, "Europe's defence budget up in the air amid COVID-19 recovery spending," EURACTIV, May 13, 2020, available at https://www.euractiv.com/section/ defence-and-security/news/europes-defence-budget-upin-the-air-amid-covid-19-recovery-spending/.
- 7 Max Bergmann, "To help NATO allies get off Russian equipment, the United States should revive defense lending," War on the Rocks, February 14, 2018, available at https:// warontherocks.com/2018/02/help-nato-allies-get-offrussian-equipment-united-states-revive-defense-lending/.
- 8 Adam Tooze, The Deluge: The Great War, America and the Remaking of the Global Order, 1916-1931 (New York: Penguin Books, 2014).
- 9 Ibid., p. 60.
- 10 Ibid., p. 61.
- 11 U.S. Department of State, "Lend-Lease and Military Aid to the Allies in the Early Years of World War II," available at https://history.state.gov/milestones/1937-1945/lend-lease (last accessed January 2021).
- 12 Philip Thornton, "Britain pays off final instalment of US loan - after 61 years," The Independent, December 29, 2006, available at https://www.independent.co.uk/news/business/news/britain-pays-off-final-instalment-of-us-loanafter-61-years-430118.html.
- 13 Hastings Ismay, "NATO The first 5 years, 1949-1954," NATO Archives, available at https://www.nato.int/ archives/1st5years/chapters/3.htm (last accessed January 2021).
- 14 European Union, "A peaceful Europe the beginnings of cooperation," available at https://europa.eu/europeanunion/about-eu/history/1945-1959_en (last accessed January 2021).
- 15 Brian R. Duchin, "The 'Agonizing Reappraisal': Eisenhower, Dulles, and the European Defense Community," Diplomatic History 16 (2) (1992): 201-221, available at https://www. jstor.org/stable/24912149?seq=1.

- 16 Geir Lundestad, Empire by Integration: The United States and European Integration, 1945-1997 (Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 1998).
- 17 North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "NATO and Afghanistan," available at https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohg/ topics_8189.htm (last accessed January 2021).
- 18 White House Office of the Press Secretary, "FACT SHEET: European Reassurance Initiative and Other U.S. Efforts in Support of NATO Allies and Partners," Press release, June 3, 2014, available at https://obamawhitehouse.archives. gov/the-press-office/2014/06/03/fact-sheet-europeanreassurance-initiative-and-other-us-efforts-support-.
- 19 Tania Latici, "European Deterrence Initiative: the transatlantic security guarantee" (Brussels: European Parliamentary Research Service, 2018), available at https://www.europarl. europa.eu/thinktank/en/document.html?reference=EPRS_ BRI(2018)625117.
- 20 U.S. Department of State, "Congressional Budget Justification: Department of State, Foreign Operations and Related Programs" (Washington: 2020), available at https://www. state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/FY-2021-CBJ-Final.
- 21 Bergmann, "To help NATO allies get off Russian equipment, the United States should revive defense lending.
- 22 U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act," available at https:// home.treasury.gov/policy-issues/financial-sanctions/ sanctions-programs-and-country-information/counteringamericas-adversaries-through-sanctions-act (last accessed January 2021).
- 23 Lidia Kelly, "Poland signs \$4.75 billion deal for U.S. Patriot missile system facing Russia," Reuters, March 28, 2018, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-raytheonpoland-patriot/poland-signs-4-75-billion-deal-for-u-spatriot-missile-system-facing-russia-idUSKBN1H417S.
- 24 The Portugal News, "State to sell five F-16 fighter jets to Romania in €130M deal," January 28, 2020, available at https://www.theportugalnews.com/news/state-to-sellfive-f-16-fighter-jets-to-romania-in-130m-deal/52843.
- 25 David M. Herszenhorn, "Call for 'military Schengen' to get troops moving," Politico, August 4, 2017, available at https://www.politico.eu/article/call-for-military-borderschengen-to-get-troops-moving-nato-eu-defense-ministers/.
- 26 Chase Winter, "EU outlines plans for 'military Schengen zone," Deutsche Welle, March 28, 2018, available at https:// www.dw.com/en/eu-outlines-plans-for-military-schengenzone/a-43171043#:~:text=The%20plan%20has%20 been%20dubbed,rising%20concern%20of%20Russian%20 aggression.
- 27 Carisa Nietsche and Martijn Rasser, "Washington's Anti-Huawei Tactics Need a Reboot In Europe," Foreign Policy, April 30, 2020, available at https://foreignpolicy. com/2020/04/30/huawei-5g-europe-united-states-china/.
- 28 Niall McCarthy, "Report: The U.S. And France Have Dramatically Increased Their Arms Exports," Forbes, March 9, 2020, available at https://www.forbes.com/ sites/niallmccarthy/2020/03/09/report-the-us-andfrance-have-dramatically-increased-their-arms-exportsinfographic/#59b8cece73d2.

- 29 Defense Security Cooperation Agency, "Dependable Undertaking Update and Clarification, Defense Security Cooperation Agency Policy Memo 20-14, E-SAMM 375," Press release, September 2, 2020, available at https://www. samm.dsca.mil/policy-memoranda/dsca-20-14.
- 30 Defense Security Cooperation Agency, "Dependable Undertaking Policy (DSCA 09-07), [SAMM E-Change 127)," Press release, July 17, 2009, available at https://www. samm.dsca.mil/policy-memoranda/dsca-09-07.
- 31 Max Bergmann and Vikram J. Singh, "The Missing Middle: Defense Financing for Middle-Income Democracies," War on the Rocks, October 5, 2017, available at https://warontherocks.com/2017/10/the-missing-middle-defensefinancing-for-middle-income-democracies/.
- 32 Barre R. Seguin, "Why did Poland Choose the F-16?" (Garmisch-Partenkirchen, Germany: George C. Marshall European Center for Security Studies, 2007), available at https://www.marshallcenter.org/en/publications/occasional-papers/why-did-poland-choose-f-16-0#toc-chapter-viianalysis-and-conclusions.
- 33 U.S. Department of State, "U.S. Security Cooperation With Iraq Fact Sheet," March 27, 2017, available at https://www. state.gov/u-s-security-cooperation-with-iraq/.
- 34 Tony Bertuca, "Trump administration wants to expand FMF loans," Inside Defense, March 11, 2019, available at https:// insidedefense.com/insider/trump-administration-wantsexpand-fmf-loans.
- 35 McCarthy, "Report."
- 36 Christina Mackenzie, "France reports 30 percent jump in arms sales for 2018," Defense News, June 5, 2019, available at https://www.defensenews.com/global/europe/2019/06/05/france-reports-30-percent-jump-in-armssales-for-2018/.
- 37 John Irish, "French weapons sales to Saudi jumped 50 percent last year," Reuters, June 4, 2019, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-france-defence-arms/ french-weapons-sales-to-saudi-jumped-50-percent-lastvear-idUSKCN1T51C0.
- 38 Jaroslaw Adamowski, "Romania, Bulgaria boost defense buys amid fear of Russia," Defense News, September 8, 2019, available at https://www.defensenews.com/global/ europe/2019/09/08/romania-bulgaria-boost-defensebuvs-amid-fear-of-russia/.
- 39 John Irish, "France, Australia play down tensions over submarine deal," Reuters, February 14, 2020, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-germany-securityfrance-australia/france-australia-play-down-tensions-oversubmarine-deal-idUSKBN2082E5.
- 40 Christina Mackenzie, "Naval sales buoy French arms exports in new tally," Defense News, June 3, 2020. available at https://www.defensenews.com/global/europe/2020/06/03/naval-sales-buoy-french-arms-exports-
- 41 Pierre Tran, "A jet sale to Egypt is being blocked by a US regulation, and France is over it," Defense News, August 1, 2018, available at https://www.defensenews.com/global/ europe/2018/08/01/a-jet-sale-to-egypt-is-being-blockedby-a-us-regulation-and-france-is-over-it/.
- 42 Peter C. Evans, "Appendix 13E. The financing factor in arms sales: the role of official export credits and guarantees" (Solna, Sweden: Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, 2002), available at https://www.sipri.org/sites/ default/files/539-560%20App.13E_0.pdf.
- 43 Dan Sabbagh, "UK reclaims place as world's second largest arms exporter," The Guardian, July 30, 2019, available at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jul/30/ukreclaims-place-as-worlds-second-largest-arms-exporter.

- 44 Jonathan Beale, "UK arms sales to Saudi Arabia unlawful, court rules," BBC News, June 20, 2019, available at https:// www.bbc.com/news/uk-48704596.
- 45 UK Export Finance, "Annual Report and Accounts 2018-19: 100 Years of Innovation" (London: 2019), available at https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/ uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/810203/ UKEF_Annual_Report_2018-19.pdf.
- 47 Ibid.
- 48 Ihid
- 49 Nik Martin and Ben Knight, "German arms exports shoot to record high, Hungary biggest buyer," Deutsche Welle, December 27, 2019, available at https://www.dw.com/ en/german-arms-exports-shoot-to-record-high-hungarybiggest-buver/a-51806849.
- 50 Deutsche Welle, "Germany's arms export approvals headed for record high," October 7, 2019, available at https://www. dw.com/en/germanys-arms-export-approvals-headed-forrecord-high/a-50730209.
- 51 Tangi Salaün and Leigh Thomas, "France, Germany closing in on arms exports pact." Reuters, September 19, 2019. available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-francegermany-arms/france-germany-closing-in-on-armsexports-pact-idUSKBN1W42I7.
- 52 German Federal Foreign Office, "National export controls," available at https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/aussenpolitik/themen/aussenwirtschaft/-/231416 (last accessed January 2021).
- 53 Allison Jackson, "Peace-loving Sweden and Switzerland are among top arms exporters per capita in the world," The World, May 23, 2014, available at https://www.pri.org/ stories/2014-05-23/peace-loving-sweden-and-switzerlandare-among-top-arms-exporters-capita-world.
- 54 Louise Nordström, "Swedish arms exports topped 11 billion kronor last year," The Local, February 26, 2018, available at https://www.thelocal.se/20180226/swedish-armsexports-topped-11-billion-kronor-last-year.
- 55 BAE Systems, "Platforms & Services Sweden," available at https://www.baesystems.com/en/our-companies/ourbusinesses/platforms-and-services/locations/sweden (last accessed January 2021).
- 56 European Defence Agency, "Permanent Structured Cooperation," available at https://www.eda.europa.eu/ what-we-do/our-current-priorities/permanent-structuredcooperation-(pesco) (last accessed January 2021).
- 57 Permanent Structured Cooperation, "About PESCO," available at https://pesco.europa.eu/ (last accessed January
- 58 European Commission, "EU budget: Stepping up the EU's role as a security and defence provider," Press release, June 13, 2018, available at https://ec.europa.eu/commission/ presscorner/detail/en/IP_18_4121.
- 59 European Defence Agency, "Cooperative Financial Mechanism (CFM) ready for signing," Press release, September 26, 2019, available at https://www.eda.europa.eu/info-hub/ press-centre/latest-news/2019/09/26/cooperative-financial-mechanism-(cfm)-ready-for-signing.
- 60 Brooks Tigner, "EDA soon to launch new financing mechanism for boosting multination defense projects," Atlantic Council, October 23, 2019, available at https://www. atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/eda-soon-tolaunch-new-financing-mechanism-for-boosting-multination-defense-projects/.

- 61 European Commission, "Connecting Europe Facility," available at https://ec.europa.eu/inea/en/connecting-europefacility (last accessed January 2021).
- 62 Vivienne Walt, "Boxed In at the Docks: How a Lifeline From China Changed Greece," Fortune, July 22, 2019, available at https://fortune.com/longform/cosco-piraeus-port-athens/.
- 63 Silvia Amaro, "China bought most of Greece's main port and now it wants to make it the biggest in Europe," CNBC, November 15, 2019, available at https://www.cnbc. com/2019/11/15/china-wants-to-turn-greece-piraeusport-into-europe-biggest.html.
- 64 Ibid.
- 65 International Investment Bank, "List of IIB's projects," available at https://iib.int/en/projects/implemented (last accessed January 2021).
- 66 International Investment Bank, "General Information." available at https://iib.int/en/about (last accessed January
- 67 Matt Apuzzo and Benjamin Novak, "Hungary Rolls Out Red Carpet for Obscure Russian Bank, Stoking Spy Fears," The New York Times, March 18, 2019, available at https://www. nytimes.com/2019/03/18/world/europe/hungary-russianbank-spy-orban-putin.html.
- 68 András Rácz, "A foot in the door? Russia's International Investment Bank moves to Hungary," European Council on Foreign Relations, March 18, 2019, available at https:// www.ecfr.eu/article/commentary_a_foot_in_the_door_ russias_international_investment_bank_moves_t.
- 69 Black Sea Trade and Development Bank, "Member Countries," available at https://www.bstdb.org/who-we-are/ member-countries (last accessed January 2021).
- 70 Black Sea Trade and Development Bank, "Our Projects," available at https://www.bstdb.org/our-projects (last accessed January 2021).
- 71 Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Project Summary," available at https://www.aiib.org/en/projects/summary/ index.html (last accessed January 2021).
- 72 Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, "Members and Prospective Members of the Bank," available at https://www. aiib.org/en/about-aiib/governance/members-of-bank/ index.html (last accessed January 2021).
- 73 Tom Hancock, "Brics bank' seeks move away from dollar funding," Financial Times, August 5, 2019, available at https://www.ft.com/content/76707e22-b433-11e9-8cb2-799a3a8cf37b.
- 74 Gisela Grieger, "China, the 16+1 format and the EU" (Brussels: European Parliamentary Research Service, 2018), available at https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/ etudes/BRIE/2018/625173/EPRS_BRI(2018)625173_EN.pdf.
- 75 Noah Barkin, "Europe's moment of truth with China," Politico, January 13, 2020, available at https://www.politico. eu/article/europes-moment-of-truth-with-china-trade-eu/.
- 76 Max Bergmann, "To Strengthen NATO, Congress Must Help End Its Reliance On Russian Equipment," Defense One, March 26, 2019, available at https://www.defenseone.com/ ideas/2019/03/strengthen-nato-congress-must-help-endits-reliance-russian-equipment/155763/.
- 77 Amanda Macias, "U.S. sanctions Turkey over purchase of Russian S-400 missile system," CNBC, December 14, 2020, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2020/12/14/us-sanctions-turkey-over-russian-s400.html.

- 78 Alexander Marrow, "Russia to open defence ministry office in Serbia in push to deepen military ties," Reuters, October 20, 2020, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/ us-russia-serbia/russia-to-open-defence-ministry-office-inserbia-in-push-to-deepen-military-ties-idUSKBN2751SA.
- 79 European Stability Mechanism, "Testing the ESF: the case of Ireland," available at https://www.esm.europa.eu/publications/safeguarding-euro/testing-efsf-case-ireland (last accessed January 2021).
- 80 European Stability Mechanism, "Portugal," available at https://www.esm.europa.eu/assistance/portugal (last accessed January 2021).
- 81 European Stability Mechanism, "Capital backing: Key to top ESM credit rating," available at https://www.esm.europa. eu/publications/safeguarding-euro/capital-backing-keytop-esm-credit-rating#:~:text=The%20ESM%20has%20 been%20rated,by%20Moody's%20since%20November%202012 (last accessed January 2021).
- 82 Joe Wallace and Pat Minczeski, "Why Common Bonds Signal a New Era for Europe," The Wall Street Journal, July 22, 2020, available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/why-common-bonds-signal-a-new-era-for-europe-11595410330.
- 83 Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, "Long-term interest rates," available at https:// data.oecd.org/interest/long-term-interest-rates.htm (last accessed January 2021).
- 84 North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "Operation Unified Protector," available at https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/71679.htm (last accessed January 2021).
- 85 Alex Rogers, "The MRAP: Brilliant Buy, or Billions Wasted?", Time, October 2, 2012, available at https://nation.time. com/2012/10/02/the-mrap-brilliant-buy-or-billions-wast-

Our Mission

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

Our Values

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

Our Approach

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

